
MEMORANDUM 

TO:  Town Council  

FROM: David E. Cox, Town Manager  

DATE:  March 8, 2024 

SUBJECT:  Town Manager’s Report 

The following information includes follow up from general items that were discussed at previous 
Council meetings as well as updates of a general nature from the departments or agencies. The 
items are organized by department and are intended to provide information on activities currently 
being undertaken by the Town’s departments and related entities and those matters that are 
upcoming.  Not all departments will be represented in each Report. 

Ambulance 

 Monthly training for East Hampton Ambulance Association members in January was on 
Connecticut Statewide Protocol Updates and February training covered Cold-Weather 
Emergencies and CO Poisoning.  Additionally, CPR training was conducted for a local 
business in the area.  
 

 The Town of East Hampton HEARTSafe designation renewal was submitted and 
approved by Department of Public Health, Office of Emergency Medical Services.  An 
important takeaway from the HEARTSafe renewal information is that since the last 
renewal in 2020, 974 individuals have received training in CPR and AED use through the 
Association and other entities.  That is nearly three times the amount trained in the 
previous renewal and almost twenty times more than the 2016 renewal. This is a strong 
indicator of increased community outreach for this training, including the schools’ effort 
to ensure that every graduating high school student is trained in CPR.  
 

 East Hampton Ambulance will be participating in the upcoming Touch a Truck event at 
Memorial School on March 16th, 2024 from 10am to 1pm.  
 

 In the month of January 2024, East Hampton Ambulance responded to 94 incidents and 
six incidents went to mutual aid.  During three of those calls, the East Hampton 
ambulance was already on a call.  Response times (Time of Dispatch to on-scene) during 
the month averaged 9:37 minutes for calls in East Hampton, and 9:40 minutes for all 
calls, including those in other towns. By comparison, response times in January 2022 for 
all calls was 16:52 minutes, and in January 2023 was 10:44 minutes. 
 

 In the month of February 2024, East Hampton Ambulance responded to 80 incidents and 
three incidents went to mutual aid including one during which the EHAA ambulance was 
already on a call. Response Times averaged 09:27 minutes for East Hampton calls, and 
09:27 minutes for all calls, including other towns. Again, by comparison, response times 
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in February 2022 for all calls averaged 15:55 minutes, and in February 2023 averaged 
11:34 minutes.  
 

 Annual calls for service for 2023 were 1,184.  Recent annual totals for all calls for service 
are shown below. 

2022 - 1037 
2021 - 1144 

2020 - 1000 
2019 - 1033 

Clerk 

 As a reminder for the information of local voters, the Presidential Primaries will be held 
Tuesday, April 2, 2024 at East Hampton High School from 6:00am to 8:00pm. Absentee 
ballots for the primaries will be available beginning Tuesday, March 12, 2024 in the 
Town Clerk’s Office for voters who are registered in either the Democratic or Republican 
Party.  The standard process applies for requesting, receiving and returning absentee 
ballots.  Additionally, early voting will be available for the Presidential Primaries on 
March 26, 27, 28 and 30 at the Town Hall from 10:00am to 6:00pm each day.  

Collector 

 Residents who receive sanitary sewer service from the Town are reminded that the 
second installment of the sewer use bill is due by April 1.  Payments legibly postmarked 
by the USPS on or before April 1, 2024 are considered timely regardless of when they are 
received by the Collector’s Office. Payments received after that date, including payments 
received without postmark, are considered past due.  As a reminder, payments may be 
made online through the link on the Town website (www.easthamptonct.gov).  Payments 
made through direct withdrawal from a checking or savings account incur no transaction 
charge.  Payments made by other methods will incur a charge.  Also, payments by check 
may be placed in the drop box outside Town Hall and are considered timely if dropped 
before Town Hall opens at 8am on April 2. 
 

 Staff in the Collector’s Office and in the Finance Department are in preparation for a tax 
sale that will occur sometime this summer.  The tax sale is an effort to collect long 
delinquent taxes and other payments due to the Town from the property owners that have 
allowed them to remain unpaid for three or more years.  Each year a delinquency occurs, 
a lien is placed on the property by the Town and the property owner is notified.  When a 
tax sale is planned, which occurs every few years, property owners are again notified, and 
payment is requested to address the liens and related interest.  The properties of owners 
who cannot or do not sufficiently bring their accounts up to date are slated for auction 
through a strict statutory process.  Proceeds from the sale of a property are used to pay 
the accumulated amount owed to the Town plus the costs associated with the tax sale.  

http://www.easthamptonct.gov/


Town Council - Town Manager’s Report 
March 8, 2024 
Page 3 
 

Any remaining proceeds are returned to the owner.  Additionally, the owner has a period 
of time after the tax sale to settle the debt and reacquire the property. 

Library 

 The Library continues to collect feedback from the community to develop its new 
Strategic Plan. A paper survey is available in-person at the Library, Senior Center, and 
Town Hall, and a digital version is available on the Library’s website and social media 
pages. The Library is also hosting two more Community Conversations, which are guided 
roundtable discussions open to the public. They will take place on Friday, March 15 from 
11:00am-12:30pm and Tuesday, March 26 from 6:30-8:00pm.  All residents are 
encouraged to offer their feedback whether they are regular users or non-users of the 
Library services. 
 

 The Library’s Monthly Report for February is included in this Report. 

 
Police 

 During the month of February, the Department did not use Narcan, nor did it respond to 
any medical call in which a family member or other person had used it. 

 
Public Works 

 Bids are being received on March 14 for the replacement of the culvert and crossing on 
Wopowog over Safstrom Creek.  As discussed with the Town Council at its recent 
meeting, pricing is being sought for two different options that will allow the Town to 
determine the timing of the improvement.  Depending on whether the cost of the desired 
improvement is significantly different for an April 1 start in comparison to a July 1 start, 
staff may undertake a temporary repair and delay the project.  A final plan and contract 
recommendation will be presented to the Town Council at its March 26 meeting. 
 

 Staff is working on a variety of off-season and clean up projects including removing and 
replacing fencing at the Skinnerville Cemetery and cleaning of drainage swales, outlets 
and inlets.  A crew is also clearing the large detention basin system at the Whispering 
Woods subdivision.   
 

 The annual street sweeping program has begun and will continue until all streets in town 
have been swept. After all roads are swept once, the sweeping program shifts to localized 
cleaning as necessary, including additional sweeping in the Lake Pocotopaug watershed 
and in advance of major events and holidays. 
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 In the upcoming week, weather permitting, crews will begin installing under drain at the 

Middle School athletic fields, which is expected to make a significant impact on long 
term drainage issues there.  Once underway, the work should take approximately 2 to 3 
weeks. 

Recreation 

 The Youth Basketball and Travel Basketball seasons wrapped up on Saturday, March 2.  
As usual, the programs are being evaluated for potential improvements next season.  
Registration for Spring NFL Flag Football is online now and games are scheduled to 
begin on April 21.  
 

 Sears Park Summer Camp and Little Wonders Summer Camp are up for registration on 
the Parks and Recreation website.  The Department has introduced a new payment plan 
option for these programs, which has received positive feedback.  These programs begin 
the week after school ends for the year and run for eight weeks.  All other summer camps 
and clinics will be posted to the website for registration on March 22.  
 

 A cleanup day on the Air Line Trail has been scheduled for May 4 from 9am to 12pm and 
the Department and the Air Line Trail Committee are seeking as many volunteers as 
possible to clean up the East Hampton portion of the Trail.  Interested volunteers or local 
organizations interested in participating are asked to contact the Recreation Department 
or register through the Recreation Department website 
(https://www.easthamptonct.gov/parks-and-recreation).  An event is also being planned 
for National Trails day on June 1.  
 

 Seasonal Employment positions have been posted and the Department is now accepting 
applications for Gate Attendants, Lifeguards, Camp Counselors and Assistant Camp 
Director.  Applications are available on the Town website at www.easthamptonct.gov or 
at the Recreation Department office in Town Hall. 
 

WPCA 

 The Town Water Pollution Control Authority (WPCA) and the East Hampton/Colchester 
Joint Facilities budgets for the upcoming fiscal year were recently approved after public 
hearings and meetings.  The Joint Facilities budget, which primarily addressed treatment, 
includes a 3.57% increase in anticipated expenses.  The WPCA budget, which addresses 
collection and transmission of wastewater in the Town of East Hampton, includes an 
increase of 4.41% in anticipated expenses.  Any change of rates for sewer service will be 
determined in late summer for billing with an October 1 due date.  The approved budgets 
are included in this Report. 

https://www.easthamptonct.gov/parks-and-recreation
http://www.easthamptonct.gov/
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Town Manager/Other 

 The Town’s water system engineer is beginning the recently approved work related to 
design of the potential system.  One aspect of that work involves using a drone aircraft to 
provide high-resolution aerial data and mapping while capturing physical features needed 
to draft design plans.  The work is anticipated to begin during the week of March 18 and 
will take place in the area of Middle Haddam and Cobalt; along the corridor between RT 
66 and RT 16 to approximately Smith Street and north to the north side of the lake.  
Residents should expect to see a small, fixed wing airplane style drone that will fly 
approximately 400 feet above ground level in a pattern of parallel passes about 250 feet 
apart. 
 

 An open house honoring Senior Center Coordinator Jo Ann Ewing will be held in the 
High School cafeteria on Saturday, March 9 from Noon until 4pm.  Additionally, there 
will be a celebration program beginning at 1pm as part of the open house.  The 
Community is invited to join in this celebration of this valued employee who is retiring 
after more than 20 years of service to the East Hampton older adult population and the 
community. 
 

 The budget listening sessions will continue on Saturday, March 16 with a walk on the Air 
Line Trail from 9am to 11am beginning at the Cranberry Bog.  The Board of Finance will 
begin its review of the draft budget beginning Monday, March 18 with a public 
presentation and hearing and then continues its review that week and into April.  
Interested parties are encouraged to visit the Town’s website under the Finance 
Department at https://www.easthamptonct.gov/finance/pages/2024-2025-budget to access 
the budget drafts and other information about the budget..  
 

 Residents of the Town reported hearing a loud noise or explosion and some felt a tremor 
on the morning of Wednesday, March 6.  After checking of the area by the Police 
Department, during which no issues were found, the noise and tremor were initially 
attributed to the “Moodus Noises.”  The “Noises” are related to seismic activity south of 
the Salmon River in the village of Moodus and have been ongoing for centuries.  
However, the next day, the US Geological Survey confirmed that East Hampton had, in 
fact, experienced an earthquake with the epicenter being in the area behind Memorial 
School near the Air Line Trail.  More information on the earthquake may be found on the 
USGS site here: 
https://earthquake.usgs.gov/earthquakes/eventpage/us7000m3tl/executive?fbclid=IwAR0
gIutZz6TPucRhcPj2lM8P_lPl4YuuvL4CMglblZhrwblOmIdkNvo1ttk 

DC 
cc:  Management Staff 

https://www.easthamptonct.gov/finance/pages/2024-2025-budget
https://earthquake.usgs.gov/earthquakes/eventpage/us7000m3tl/executive?fbclid=IwAR0gIutZz6TPucRhcPj2lM8P_lPl4YuuvL4CMglblZhrwblOmIdkNvo1ttk
https://earthquake.usgs.gov/earthquakes/eventpage/us7000m3tl/executive?fbclid=IwAR0gIutZz6TPucRhcPj2lM8P_lPl4YuuvL4CMglblZhrwblOmIdkNvo1ttk


   

 

   

 

February 2024 

Monthly Report 

 

At a glance:  

This section contains a brief summary of the most important information.   

• The new teen space furniture has arrived, completing the area’s transformation into a more 

welcoming and comfortable place for young adults to spend time. Initial feedback from the Teen 

Advisory Board was positive. 

• The Strategic Planning Cohort team held a workshop with Library staff on February 16 to hear 

their aspirations for the Library and what opportunities they see for growth. Key findings in this 

meeting will be released as a part of the larger report combining all of our Community 

Conversation and survey data. 

 

Strategic Plan Actions Update 

This section contains information about new programs, services, collections, or initiatives directly 

relating to the Strategic Plan.   

• The Library began a social media campaign this month to highlight its museum pass collection, 

which is generously funded by the Friends of the Library. Ms. Blanda and Ms. Cachuela visited 

several of the museums for which the Library owns a pass to take photos. Each week a different 

museum will be featured. Patrons have complimented the posts as fun, creative, and 

informative. (Welcoming & Vibrant)  

• The Library has seen an increase in attendance for its Tech Help drop-in hours, which began in 

January, with other town departments referring their own patrons to the service for technology 

questions. (Accessible & Inclusive) (Informative & Collaborative) 

• Ms. Blanda has begun facilitating a book club with interested 6th graders, which takes place at 

the Middle School during their lunch period. This is part of a renewed effort to increase 

outreach to the middle school grades. (Accessible & Inclusive) (Informative & Collaborative) 

 

Department Reports 

Administration: 

This section contains general updates and news about Library administration. 

• The Friends of the Library held their monthly meeting on February 5, during which they outlined 

the many upcoming fundraisers they are holding, include a yoga night, Mahjong tournament, 

book sale, community-wide scavenger hunt, and possibly a jigsaw puzzle competition. 



   

 

   

 

• The Library Advisory Board held its monthly meeting on February 5, during which Ms. Cachuela 

presented the Library’s FY 24/25 budget request. Notable changes from the FY 23/24 budget 

include a wage increase for part time staff to maintain a buffer between their pay rate and the 

rising minimum wage, additional money to meet the high demand for our eBook and digital 

audiobook resources, and funding for a language learning software called Transparent 

Language. 

• The Strategic Planning Cohort team attended meetings on February 7, February 14, and 

February 28 to draft the Community Conversation and community survey questions and to 

create a plan for their advertisement and distribution. Ms. Cachuela conducted a one-on-one 

interview for the Strategic Planning process with Town Council liaison Deb Cunningham. 

• The Library Advisory Board held a special meeting on February 19 to approve the proposed 

Strategic Planning Community Survey. The survey was approved by the Board, with an 

additional statement added to its introductory paragraph communicating that anyone over the 

age of twelve can complete their own survey and that multiple members of a single household 

can complete the survey. Ms. Cachuela presented the survey to Town Council on February 27, 

who approved it for distribution to residents. The survey will run from March 1-March 31 and 

will be available digitally via our website and social media pages, or as a paper version at the 

Library, Town Hall, or Senior Center. 

• Ms. Cachuela attended the Arts and Culture Commission meeting on February 15, during which 

the Commission reviewed applications for its Capstone and community grants and made plans 

for their 2024 Garden Tour. 

• Staff are in the beginning stages of planning for this year’s Summer Reading program, including 

arranging the Kick Off event, developing a plan for community engagement, and soliciting prize 

donations. 

 

Children’s Department: 

This section contains general updates and news about the Children’s Department. 

• The department held a special storytime and a drop-in handmade ice cream program on 

February 4 as part of its annual Take Your Child to the Library Day celebration. 60 community 

members participated. 

• New Children’s Librarian Dylan Waddington started on February 5. After a two-week training 

period, Ms. Waddington took over toddler and preschool storytimes beginning February 21. She 

will begin taking over preschool outreach visits in March. 

• Nine new Baby Book Bags were delivered to local pediatricians at Middlesex Health Family 

Medicine. 

• A new book, How Do You Wokka Wokka? by Elizabeth Bluemle was installed in the StoryWalk® 

at Seamster Park on February 26. 

 



   

 

   

 

Adult / Young Adult Department: 

This section contains general updates and news about the Adult / Young Adult Department. 

• Ms. Blanda attended the CLA Children’s Section Annual Meeting on February 22 as a presenter, 

along with High School librarian Katie Tietjen and Middle School Library paraprofessional 

Christine Fielding. They were part of a panel discussion regarding Innovative Partnerships 

Between School and Public Libraries.  

• The success of this year’s Cabin Fever History Series, in partnership with the Chatham Historical 

Society, has drawn the interest of other local groups who have inquired about similar 

programming partnerships. The Library is pleased to be working with the Garden Club and the 

Podium Players on upcoming presentations and performances, as well as local businesses like 

Dexter’s (supplying titles for their on-site book club) and Wildcraft Herb Shop, who graciously 

hosted the Library’s monthly Cookbook Club meeting in February. 

 

Circulation and Technical Services Department: 

This section contains general updates and news about the Circulation and Technical Services 

Department. 

• Kindness for Kids, a local charitable organization, donated two Nintendo Switch games to our 

growing video game collection.  

• Technical Services was busy relabeling shelving of collections moved in the creation of the new 

teen space in an effort to make them easier for patrons to find. 

 

Strategic Plan Indicators of Success 

Circulation 
Borrowers (Accessible and Inclusive) 

 +/- Last 

Month 

February January December 

Adults (borrowing 

physical items)  

-20 1233 1253 1166 

Children (borrowing 

physical items) 

-34 232 266 254 

Corporate 

(borrowing physical 

items) 

-1 11 12 11 

Staff (borrowing 

physical items) 

-2 17 19 15 

SUBTOTAL  1493 1550 1446 

Overdrive  +19 231 212 255 



   

 

   

 

Hoopla  -15 278 293 243 

SUBTOTAL  509 505 498 

TOTAL  2002 2055 1,944 

 

Borrowing (Welcoming and Vibrant, Informative and Collaborative) 

 2024 2024 2023 2023 2022 2021 

 February January December February February February 

Adult Collection 3016 3302 2815 3,193 3,244 4,189 

Children’s 

Collection 

2989 3086 2810 2,746 2,856 2,789 

Young Adult  371 434 365 336 317 155 

SUBTOTAL 6,376 6,822 5,990 6,275 6,417 7,133 

eBooks – Overdrive 1005 986 1403 968 926 909 

eBooks - Hoopla 783 842 711 608 578 562 

SUBTOTAL 1788 1,828 2,144 1,576 1,504 1,471 

TOTAL 8,164 8,650 8,104 7,851 7,921 8,604 

 

Visits 
Door Counter (Welcoming and Vibrant) 

July Aug Sept Oct Nov Dec Jan Feb Mar Apr May June 

5,019 6,497 3,964* 4,639 4,122 4,829 4,654 4,583     

*New Door Counter for September 

 

Programs and Partners 
Events, Workshops, Programs and Outreach (Accessible and Inclusive) 

Onsite Programs Participants 

 February 

2024 

February 

2023 

February 

2022** 

February 

2024 

February 

2023 

February 

2022** 

Adult 10 7 7 96 127 54 

Children’s 21 19 27 565 283 491 

Young Adult 7 6 8 42 18 47 

Intergenerational 1 0 2 60 0 57 

SUBTOTAL 39 32 44 763 428 649 

Self-Directed Activities Participants 

Adult 1 2  15 23  

Children’s 7 7  299 345  

Young Adult 2 2  4 24  

Intergenerational 0 1  0 75  



   

 

   

 

SUBTOTAL 10 12 ** 318 467 ** 

Offsite Programs Attendance 

Adult 1 1  18 1  

Children’s 8 4  87 54  

Young Adult 5 2  35 24  

Intergenerational 0 0  0 0  

SUBTOTAL 14 7  140 79  

TOTAL 63 51 44 1221 974 649 

**Program statistics for 2022 shown here include combined totals for in-person, self-directed and offsite. Specific 

stats for self-directed and offsite will be reported beginning in July, the first month those numbers are archived and 

available. 

 

Promotion 
Website (Welcoming and Vibrant) 

 +/- last month February January December 

Users +1409 3164 1755 1626 

Sessions +72 3161 3089 2672 

Page Views +722 5105 4383 3612 

Events Calendar -183 2322 2505 1586 

• 5 Most Popular Pages:  Library Homepage, Library Homepage, Meeting Rooms, Hours & Contact 
Info, Library Staff 

Social Media (Welcoming and Vibrant) 

 +/- last 

month 

February January December 

Facebook     

Reactions/Comments/Shares +167 479 312 458** 

Page Reach +11,282 16,088 4806 5863 

New Followers -16 19 35 30 

Instagram     

Reactions/Comments/Shares +121 309 188 5222** 

Page Reach  +93 524 431 828 

New Followers +2 14 12 17 

**Meta has changed the way they calculate Reactions/Comments/Shares/Views. This number no longer 
includes views and is now called ‘Content Interactions’. 
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